MLN Cataloging Committee Meeting

November 20, 2006
The MLN Cataloging Committee met on Monday, November 20, at the West Virginia Library Commission.  Chair Vicky Terry called the meeting to order at 9:55 a.m.

Present: Heather Campbell, Christy Carver, Cherie Davis, Suzette Lowe, Eva McGuire, Kim Moore, Donna Musick, Thresa Prunty, Kathy Ream, Hazel Stewart and Vicky Terry.

Minutes:

The minutes of the August 30, 2006 meeting were approved as received.

Old Business:

A. Jefferson County: Jefferson County has been added to the Z39.5 list and is working.

Eva McGuire asked if New York Public Branch could be moved up in the Z39.5 list. Tammy Richards will be asked to check on this.

B. DVD & WV Authors: The MLN Executive Board approved the Cataloging Committee’s recommendation to change the cataloging policy:
1. In the MARC record, the GMD will change from [videorecording] to [videorecording (DVD)] where appropriate.

2. A new subject will be added for West Virginia authors in the following format: 691 __ West Virginia|xAuthors.

Eva McGuire did a test on changing the GMD on DVD’s and it worked without any problems.  The rest will be changed in the near future.

C. Changing 024 tags to 020 tags:  Eva McGuire will do a test on changing the 024 tag that contain 13 digit ISBNs to the 020 tag once the new release has been downloaded on the system.  Eva will work with Heather to make sure that any legitimate 024 tags would remain.  

D. Batch Load of GSAFD Authority Records: Vicky Terry will contact Tammy Richards on the status of loading the gsafd authority records.  Heather Campbell reported that the North has already had them loaded.  It is hoped that this will eliminate the problem with the Heading Reports having so many errors with the gsafd headings.

E. Updated list of Catalogers: Vicky Terry is working on compiling a current list of catalogers at each library.  She still has a few that have not responded.  She will make the list available once it is completed.

F. Multiple ISBNs & 008 tag: Vicky Terry will work on drafting a clearer statement for the Cataloging Policy on multiple ISBNs in the MARC record.

A memo will be distributed on how to edit the 008 tag.

G. Copyright date:  There is still questions about when to use the c for the copyright date in the 260 tag and when not to.  Heather Campbell stated that if the item has a copyright date on the title page or has an edition statement then just the delimiter c and date is used, ie: |c2005 but if the date is only on the verso, then use the c after the delimiter, ie |cc2005.  She will send out a memo to clarify this matter.

H. Book Club edition:  Heather Campbell recommends that the Book Club edition be linked to the regular edition record if the ISBN is the same and there is less than 20 pages difference or variance of a few centimeters in size.  Heather will send out a statement with the cataloging rules governing this topic.

I. MARC 240 tag:  Members felt that the 240 tag (Uniform title) should be kept. Tammy Richards would be contacted to see if the title could be pulled from the 245 tag for overdue letters so patrons would not be confused when they see a foreign language title for the item they have checked out.

New Business:

A. CatExpress: The current contract for CatExpress will run out in end of December. Heather Campbell encouraged everyone to use it.  The WVLC is negotiating with OCLC to continue this service and retain the same authorization and passwords. The Commission is waiting on a price and plans to have everything in place by January 1.

Christy Carver expressed a need to have a password for each library in Greenbrier County.  

B. Add CD to Sound Recording GMD:  Since changing the GMD for DVDs it was felt that Committee needed to consider adding CD to the GMD for sound recording when appropriate.

Heather Campbell moved, Thresa Prunty seconded that the Cataloging Committee recommend that CD be added as a GMD in the Title Statement using the format: |h[sound recording (CD)]. Motion carried.

C. Authority Record Workshop: At the Level 3 Cataloging Training: Genealogy, Archival and creating Authority Records held October 10 & 11 an addition workshop was needed that focused only on creating Authority Records.  Heather Campbell agreed to look at her calendar and schedule the workshop as time permits.

On behalf of those that attended the October Level 3 Workshop, Suzette Lowe expressed appreciation for an excellent session that was well worth the time.

Heather Campbell mentioned that she would be conducting a Genealogy & Archival workshop at Clarksburg Public Library on December 12.

D. Procedural Manual: it was felt that a Cataloging Procedural Manual would be helpful tool for all catalogers.  Heather mentioned that a Policy and Procedures section is being constructed on the Cataloging Help Desk of the WVLC webpage.  Kim Moore mentioned that the MLN Continuing Education Committee is working on a generic manual for circulation and cataloging to be used for training and placed on the MLN webpage.  It was felt that the Continuing Ed Committee would be happy to send Heather the information concerning cataloging.

Heather will also add the presentation she does at cataloging workshops and sessions.

E. Final Cataloging Authority: The Committee agreed that the WVLC Cataloging Services Librarian, a position currently held by Heather Campbell, is the final authority for MLN concerning cataloging matters. Vicky Terry will send a memo out to MLN_all.

F. Subject Heading Searching Problems: 650_0 vs. 650_1: Suzette Lowe mentioned that when Lynn Pauley was searching by subject for an item that Jackson County owned, the record would not come up.  Since it was a children’s subject heading (650_1) she tried it under the general Jackson County Catalog and using Kids Subject Headings. This led to other searches with various results depending on the indicator of the subject heading and location of the item.  It was thought that in the General Catalog that all subject headings would be seen, but it was not the case.

Suzette Lowe agreed to send out examples to the committee. It was felt that in order to correct the problem we might have to look at re-indexing. The cost to re-index is unknown.

Suzette Lowe moved, Christy Carver seconded that the Cataloging Committee recommend to the MLN Executive Board to inquire as to the cost of re-indexing and if it would fix the problem. The motion carried.

G. Serials vs. Monographs: There are records in the catalog for items with the same title; some entered as serials and other entered as monographs, such as Christmas with Southern Living (date).  After a brief discussion Cherie Davis moved, Thresa Prunty seconded that individual libraries would decide if they wanted these items cataloged as a serial or monograph. Motion carried.

Heather Campbell will look at her calendar to schedule a spring workshop with an emphasis on fixed fields and how to edit them.

With no further business the meeting adjourned at 11:20.

